

OFFICIAL MINUTES OF THE TUALATIN CITY COUNCIL WORK SESSION MEETING FOR OCTOBER 24, 2022

Present: Mayor Frank Bubenik, Council President Nancy Grimes, Councilor Bridget Brooks, Councilor Maria Reyes, Councilor Christen Sacco

Absent: Councilor Valerie Pratt, Councilor Cyndy Hillier

Mayor Bubenik called the meeting to order at 5:45 p.m.

1. Introduction to Tualatin's Strategic Equitable Housing Funding Plan.

Assistant Community Development Director Steve Koper, EcoNorthwest Consultants Beth Goodman, Kryn Sausedo, and Mary Chase presented an update on the Tualatin Strategic Equitable Housing Fund Plan. Consultant Goodman recapped the project to date stating they have completed the Housing Needs Analysis and Housing Production Strategy. She reviewed Tualatin's key housing needs by tenure to cost burden and the disproportionate levels of groups of cost burden people. Consultant Goodman spoke to affordable housing costs by income stating half of Tualatin's residents are low income to extremely low income. She stated Tualatin can directly influence public policy, land, and infrastructure. Consultant Goodman stated strategic actions for this project include a Local Construction Excise Tax (CET), Urban Renewal revenue, Nonprofit Low Income Tax exemptions, Multiple Unit Property Tax exemptions, System Development Charge exemptions, homeownership assistance, and other tools including the Affordable Housing Trust Fund. She stated affordable housing often falls short of the funding necessary for new construction so these strategies help to fill that gap. Consultant Goodman stated they analyzed the Construction Excise Tax (CET) which could add revenue to the City through new local regulations. She stated a CET at 0.5-1% would bring in between \$50,000-\$200,000/per year in tax revenue on commercial and industrial development in Tualatin. She stated the city has already adopted a Nonprofit Low Income Tax Exemption which forgoes revenue to the City for targeted housing types to incentivize affordable housing. Consultant Goodman spoke to the Multiple Unit Property Tax exemption stating it would provide a partial property tax exemption for private developers of mixed-income housing helping those at or below 80% of area median income. She stated a System Development Charge exemption would reduce upfront development fees for developers who provide new affordable units, but the City would then need to backfill the forgone revenue potentially using a CET. Consultant Goodman stated Urban Renewal revenue will provide funding for capital projects to support housing. She stated they are still evaluating other funding tools such as homeownership assistance, other new taxes, targeted fee increases, and an Affordable Housing Trust Fund. Consultant Goodman stated strategic actions are looking to reduce financial and regulatory impediments, creation of financial and regulatory incentives, and providing resources to increase the availability and affordability of needed housing. She stated next steps include a public workshop, Planning Commission meetings, advisory committee meetings, and future Council updates.

Councilor Brooks asked if there are population numbers for Tualatin citizens who are seniors or have disabilities. Consultant Goodman stated 16% of Tualatin's population are over 60 and 10% of the population has one or more disabilities.

Councilor Brooks asked if there are any strategies around protecting mobile home parks and keeping them affordable. Consultant Goodman stated other local cities have made mobile home parks zones to protect that type of building. She stated non-profits have worked with mobile home parks to buy them so the residents can in turn buy the park back keeping it low cost.

Councilor Brooks asked what happens when the tax credits sunsets for affordable housing units and the risks associated with them becoming unaffordable after that. Consultant Goodman stated when low-income tax credits expires the state works with the owners to get them credits to reinvest in the housing so it stays affordable. She stated the Council will need to consider if the incentives they put in place are enough to keep the units affordable over the long range.

Council President Grimes asked how the city could get updated information on cost burden households since the pandemic. Consultant Goodman stated they could pull 2016-2020 census data and noted that she would not expect the data to change significantly.

Mayor Bubenik asked how any legislative changes will be incorporated into this document. Consultant Goodman stated they could make an addendum to the strategy based on what comes from the legislative session.

Mayor Bubenik asked what the final product will be for the Council to review. Consultant Goodman stated there will be a memorandum discussing all the tools available to the Council and how to implement them to make the housing market more equitable.

Councilor Reyes asked what a Multiple Unit Property Tax looks like and what type of development it would assist. Consultant Goodman stated the Multiple Unit Property Tax exemption would benefit those with a median family income from \$46,000-74,000.

Councilor Reyes asked what home repairs council be covered under the Affordable Housing Trust Fund. Consultant Goodman stated it could cover things like roof repair or foundation issues.

Councilor Brooks stated she has spoke to residents that are supportive of densified building but become concerned when transportation infrastructure is not solved. She wants to be sure this plan is strong when working in that direction. Consultant Goodman stated densification would mostly be seen in the downtown and urban renewal areas. She stated the transportation will be addressed in the Transportation System Plan (TSP). Director Koper stated updates to the TSP are forthcoming.

2. Council Meeting Agenda Review.

Councilor Brooks asked for the Tualatin Investment Policy to be pulled off consent for a briefing. Director Hudson stated there are no proposed changes to the current policy. He stated it is required to come to the Council annually for adoption. Councilor Brooks asked if the city is investing in green items. Director Hudson stated the Advisor looks at those options but is unsure if there is anything in the portfolio at this time. Councilor Brooks stated she is fine with it staying on consent.

Councilor Sacco stated she attended the WRWC meeting and the Pumpkin Regatta.

Councilor Brooks stated she attended the Pumpkin Regatta, the native plant sale for the Tualatin Sustainability Network, and the ribbon cutting for Live Hydration Spa. She wished everyone a Happy Diwali.

Councilor Reyes stated she attended many local events including the Pumpkin Regatta.

Council President Grimes stated she attended the Live Hydration Spa ribbon cutting and the Pumpkin Regatta.

Mayor Bubenik stated he attended the Pumpkin Regatta, the Washington County Coordinating Committee, the Clackamas County Commissioner meeting to present the CORA presentation for the Urban Renewal zone, the GPI Small Cities Consortium meeting, the IBACH CIO meeting, the Regional Tolling Advisory Committee meeting, and the Washington County Coordinating Committee meeting to prepare for the JPAC meeting.

Adjournment

Mayor Bubenik adjo	urned the meeting	at 6:55 p.m.
--------------------	-------------------	--------------

Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager	
Mcole Mocio	/ Nicole Morris, Recording Secretary
Jean Bais	/ Frank Bubenik, Mayor

CC WS Minutes 10-24-22

Final Audit Report 2022-11-15

Created: 2022-11-15

By: Nicole Morris (nmorris@tualatin.gov)

Status: Signed

Transaction ID: CBJCHBCAABAAj0cGPMdo5JS-ZGTWknzeUdcb7YO_fnjU

"CC WS Minutes 10-24-22" History

Document created by Nicole Morris (nmorris@tualatin.gov) 2022-11-15 - 5:17:17 PM GMT- IP address: 208.71.205.225

Document e-signed by Nicole Morris (nmorris@tualatin.gov)

Signature Date: 2022-11-15 - 5:17:47 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 208.71.205.225

- Document emailed to fbubenik@tualatin.gov for signature 2022-11-15 5:17:48 PM GMT
- Email viewed by fbubenik@tualatin.gov
 2022-11-15 8:01:01 PM GMT- IP address: 154.36.111.68
- Signer fbubenik@tualatin.gov entered name at signing as Frank Bubenik 2022-11-15 8:01:20 PM GMT- IP address: 50.126.76.34
- Document e-signed by Frank Bubenik (fbubenik@tualatin.gov)

 Signature Date: 2022-11-15 8:01:22 PM GMT Time Source: server- IP address: 50.126.76.34
- Agreement completed.
 2022-11-15 8:01:22 PM GMT



OFFICIAL MINUTES OF THE TUALATIN CITY COUNCIL MEETING FOR OCTOBER 24, 2022

Present: Mayor Frank Bubenik, Council President Nancy Grimes, Councilor Bridget Brooks, Councilor Maria Reyes, Councilor Christen Sacco

Absent: Councilor Valerie Pratt, Councilor Cyndy Hillier

Call to Order

Mayor Bubenik called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance

Announcements

1. Public Health Announcement

Council President Grimes stated October is National Breast Cancer Awareness Month. She stated early detection is important and she encouraged people to get a mammogram.

Councilor Brooks stated COVID boosters are now available for children ages 5-12.

Public Comment

None.

Consent Agenda

Motion to adopt consent agenda made by Council President Grimes, Seconded by Councilor Brooks.

Voting Yea: Mayor Bubenik, Council President Grimes, Councilor Brooks, Councilor Reyes, Councilor Sacco MOTION PASSED

- 1. Consideration of **Resolution No. 5647-22** Awarding the Contract for Construction of the 65th /Nyberg Sanitary Sewer Trunk Main Rehabilitation Project
- Consideration of <u>Resolution No. 5648-22</u> Awarding the Contract for Construction of the 2022 Neighborhood Traffic Safety Projects Phase 1 Project, Part of the Tualatin Moving Forward Program
- 3. Consideration of **Resolution No. 5649-22** Awarding the Contract for Construction of the B-Level Water Main Project
- 4. Consideration of <u>Resolution No. 5650-22</u> Authorizing the City Manager to Execute a Collective Bargaining Agreement with the Tualatin Police Officers Association
- 5. Consideration of **Resolution No. 5652-22** to Adopt the City of Tualatin Investment Policy

- 6. Consideration of <u>Resolution No. 5654-22</u> Awarding Fiscal Year 2022-23 Outside Agency Grant Funds to Provide Services to the Tualatin Community
- 7. Consideration of Approval of a New Liquor License Application for Sunny's Diner

General Business

1. Scheduling of a Public Hearing on a Petition for the Vacation of Right-of-Way Located at the East Terminus of Myslony Street

Community Development Director Kim McMillian and Assistant Community Development Director Steve Koper brought forward a street vacation request for Myslony Street. Director Koper stated the street vacation process is governed by ORS Chapter 271. He stated a street vacation removes a portion of a public street back to the private property owner who owns the underlying land. Director Koper stated if the city initiates the process they must notice the property owner, the public, utility providers, publish in the newspaper, and post of the city's website. If the Council finds in favor of the of street vacation at a public hearing they would need to adopt an ordinance. Director Koper shared maps of the proposed street vacation. He stated staff is requesting direction to proceed with a public hearing to consider the adoption of an ordinance to accomplish the proposed street vacation.

Councilor Brooks asked if there is an anticipated increase in traffic through the area. Director McMillian stated they can review the traffic impact study that was submitted with the application for that information and follow-up.

Motion to schedule the public hearing for consideration of the vacation of the right-of-way made by Councilor Brooks, Seconded by Councilor Sacco.

Voting Yea: Mayor Bubenik, Council President Grimes, Councilor Brooks, Councilor Reyes, Councilor Sacco
MOTION PASSED

 Consideration of <u>Resolution No. 5653-22</u> Authorizing the City Manager to Execute a Purchase and Sale Agreement for the Acquisition of Real Property Located at 23465 SW Boones Ferry Road

Rich Mueller presented the purchase and sale agreement for land located near the Basalt Creek Parkland. He shared a map showing a parcel directly north of the new city property in the area. Manager Mueller stated site attributes include natural areas, flat land for active recreation, adjacency to residential properties, alignment with Council goals, future access to Boones Ferry Road, and would expand the Basalt Creek Parkland to 14.04 acres. He stated this purchase aligns with Council goals related to being an inclusive community, creating gathering places, sustainable neighborhoods, and being environmentally active by protecting natural resources. Manager Mueller stated the owners are interested in selling to the city as parkland. He stated the purchase and sales agreement terms allow for a sale price to be negotiated upon completion of the appraisal report. Manager Mueller stated cost estimates range between \$900,000-\$1,000,000.

Councilor Reyes asked how the purchase price will be determined. Manager Mueller stated it will be based off the appraisal.

Councilor Brooks thanked staff for aligning these types of purchases with Council goals. She stated the appraising industry for the first time is seeing a dip in the market so the price may come in lower than estimated.

Councilor Sacco stated she is glad to see the city piece together what will be 14 acres of natural area for the Basalt Creek Area.

Council President Grimes acknowledged the landowners who are selling these parcels to the city and the legacy they are leaving.

Motion to adopt Resolution No. 5653-22 authorizing the City Manager to execute a purchase and sale agreement for the acquisition of real property located at 23465 SW Boones Ferry Road made by Council President Grimes, Seconded by Councilor Brooks.

Voting Yea: Mayor Bubenik, Council President Grimes, Councilor Brooks, Councilor Reyes, Councilor Sacco

MOTION PASSED

Councilor Brooks asked how this purchase will be funded. Director Hoover stated funding for future potential purchases will come from Parks SDC charges.

Council Communications

Councilor Brooks acknowledged city staff who are working on the crosswalks and paths along Boones Ferry Road. She stated the Police Department is hosting a Drug Takeback event on October 29th. Councilor Brooks stated the ribbon cutting for Bella Tu will be on October 26th. She stated the Library Day of the Dead event will be on October 26th at 1pm. Councilor Brooks stated the Veteran's Day Breakfast will be held on November 4th and you can register online. She encouraged citizens to register to vote and vote on November 8th.

Councilor Sacco reminded citizens of the Parks Bond that is on the ballot and encouraged citizens to vote.

Mayor Bubenik stated there has been concerns with Portland Mayor Wheelers plans asking for 70-80% of Metro's houseless dollars to be reallocated to Multnomah County. He stated he will be following this proposal as Washington County Mayors are not in favor of this.

Adjournment

Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

Mayor Bubenik adjourned the meeting on 7:39 p.m.

Mode Moiro	/ Nicole Morris, Recording Secretary
Flax Bobin	/ Frank Bubenik, Mayor

CC Minutes 10-24-22

Final Audit Report 2022-11-15

Created: 2022-11-15

By: Nicole Morris (nmorris@tualatin.gov)

Status: Signed

Transaction ID: CBJCHBCAABAA0aDQGEofA-VnVsSYivnt9AMYZAtauCHg

"CC Minutes 10-24-22" History

Document created by Nicole Morris (nmorris@tualatin.gov)

2022-11-15 - 5:22:10 PM GMT- IP address: 208.71.205.225

Document e-signed by Nicole Morris (nmorris@tualatin.gov)

Signature Date: 2022-11-15 - 5:22:30 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 208.71.205.225

Document emailed to fbubenik@tualatin.gov for signature

2022-11-15 - 5:22:32 PM GMT

🖰 Email viewed by fbubenik@tualatin.gov

2022-11-15 - 7:57:37 PM GMT- IP address: 154.36.111.200

Signer fbubenik@tualatin.gov entered name at signing as Frank Bubenik

2022-11-15 - 7:58:42 PM GMT- IP address: 50.126.76.34

Document e-signed by Frank Bubenik (fbubenik@tualatin.gov)

Signature Date: 2022-11-15 - 7:58:44 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 50.126.76.34

Agreement completed.

2022-11-15 - 7:58:44 PM GMT